

FILEY TOWN COUNCIL

ORDINARY MEETING HELD 12 APRIL 2017 at 7.00pm

Present : Councillor Susan Bosomworth (Chairman) and Councillors Marilyn Anthony, John Casey, John Haxby, Robert Horley, Jeff Meek, John Thurston, Richard Walker, Marion Wright and Kevin Wilkie.

Also present : Boro Cllr Mike Cockerill, Sgt Chris Gosling, Sgt Vicky Mason North Yorkshire Police, Mr Kevin Davies, Mr Alan Rawlinson Ebor Academy Trust, Miss Natalie Bosomworth Editor of Filey Bay Today, Mr Colin Galway Filey Town Bus Service Mrs Gina Robinson, Town Clerk, Mrs Maureen Prentice, Deputy Town Clerk and 8 members of the public.

Cllr Bosomworth reminded everyone present of the emergency evacuation procedure in the event of an emergency taking place. She went on to state that the filming and recording of the meeting was taking place and enquired whether anyone else did not wish to be filmed, and further enquired whether anyone else wished to record or film the meeting and no response was made.

GRANT CHEQUE PRESENTATIONS

Prior to the commencement of the meeting the Chairman presented grant cheques/letters to representatives of the following organisations :-

Filey Brigg Angling Society; Filey Festival of Music; Festival of Filey; Filey Folk Festival; Filey Lions Club; Filey Music Festival; Filey Bay Initiative; Filey Childcare; Filey Sea Cadets; Friends of Filey Parks and St Oswald's Church. A group photograph was then taken.

Mr John Sellers, President of Filey Lions Club thanked the members of the Town Council for the grants on behalf of all recipients.

The majority of the above representatives left the meeting at this point

NOTICE OF MEETING

RESOLVED : That Public Notice of the meeting had been given in accordance with Schedule 12, para 10(2) of the Local Government Act 1972. 281/017

APOLOGIES

Apologies had been received from Cllr John Shackleton (holiday), Jacqui Houlden-Banks (ill) and Marion Wright (ill) and it was :

RESOLVED : That the above apologies be duly noted. 282/017

RESOLVED : That the above reasons for absence be accepted. 283/017

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The Chairman reminded members of the need to consider whether they needed to declare a disclosable pecuniary interest (DPI) or personal interest, as detailed in Appendix A and Appendix B of the Town Council's Code of Conduct.

Cllr Casey declared a personal interest in Agenda item 13a – Finance (schedule of payments)

RESOLVED : The declaration of personal interest by Cllr Casey be duly noted. 284/017

FILEY TOWN BUS SERVICE

Mr Colin Galway gave verbal thanks to the members of the Town Council for their continued support of the above service and also thanked the Filey Bay Today for their financial contribution.

RESOLVED : That Mr Galway's verbal thanks be accepted. 285/017

NORTH YORKSHIRE POLICE

Members had been circulated with a copy of the Police Report and Sgt Gosling introduced Vicky Mason who is to be the new Sergeant at Filey and was shadowing him for 8 weeks.

He went on to state that the figures showed an increase of 12 on the previous year but explained that if the figures went down they would lose staff but Filey had increased their staff as they now had 4 Pcsos although some areas had lost theirs. Sgt Gosling stated that there had been a spate of damage caused to the toilet block on Royal Parade which had been vandalised on three occasions, to date no suspects had been identified but patrols in the affected areas had been increased.

Ordinary Council Meeting 12 April 2017

NORTH YORKSHIRE POLICE (cont)

There had been a theft of fifteen solar lights from a back garden on Ewden Close some of which were later recovered from the roof of one of the hides at the nature reserve. Cllr Casey commented that he had reported 5-6 youths in Crescent Gardens fish pond but no-one attended that day. Sgt Gosling stated that PcsO Caroline Richman was now dealing with this incident. Sgt Gosling went on to state that there had been issues with youths around the back of Ackworth House therefore the contractors had erected fencing to try and keep them out. Cllr Glanvill commented that there had been a shoplifting incident in Tesco the previous day and Sgt Gosling stated that those involved had been picked up at Cayton Bay. The Clerk commented that the Filey boundary stone on Muston Road had been demolished by a vehicle to which Sgt Gosling stated that two persons were in custody and he would let her have the necessary insurance details in due course. Sgt Vicky Mason stated that she would be taking over in the next couple of months and hoped to attend future meetings. There being no further comments it was ;

RESOLVED : That the Police Report and additional comments be duly noted. 286/017

Police representatives left the meeting at 7.20pm

Filey Youth Project – Ravine Skatepark

Cllr Meek reported that there was £1100 waiting to go into the bank for the project. Cllr Glanvill suggested that the Group apply to Tesco for a share of the bag money.

RESOLVED : That this information be duly noted. 287/017

PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

A member of the public commented that the commemorative seat in her late husband's name in the Crescent Gardens facing the White Lodge had been turned round to face the sea which she objected to and requested that this be turned back to facing the White Lodge for personal reasons. Following a short debate it was :

RESOLVED : That as requested this seat be turned back to face the White Lodge Hotel. 288/017

FILEY SPORTS PROVISION PROJECT

Members had previously been circulated with a copy of the report from the meeting held on 9 March 2017.

RESOLVED : That the report be accepted. 289/017

At this point Mr Kevin Davies and Mr Alan Rawlinson representing the Ebor Academy stated that the 3G pitch and astro turf were now completed and whilst the whole project was the aim, upon further investigation the costs would now be over £1m and with the contribution from Sport England per project only being £150k this was not achievable. Mr Davies went on to suggest that the project be split into 2 phases and that they proceed with the Sports Hall first which could be achieved which would be available to the public during the evening and weekends and possibly at other times by arrangement however they needed to move quickly on this. With regard to phase 2 the Health & Fitness Suite, he stated that in 2018 funding would be available from the Department of Education for the improvement of health of young people and at that time they could apply for a grant from them and again to Sport England for a second grant. Mr Davies stated that the Ebor Academy was totally committed to Phase 1 and Phase 2 of this project but needed a commitment from both Councils now as they would never be in this position ever again. Mr Rawlinson stated that Ebor Academy would be the responsible body for managing the Sports Hall and would be answerable to Sport England (if successful) for the sustainability of the project. The Clerk asked Boro Cllr Cockerill as to how much funding the Borough Council were to put into this project and he replied that pending receipt of a viable business case there was a commitment of 2:1 ratio with the Town Council therefore with a proposed £130k from the Borough Council the Town Council's portion would be £65k. With regard to Phase 2, there was a bid in to the Borough Council for £200k in respect of this.

Standing Orders were suspended for Cty Cllr Cross to speak

Ordinary Council Meeting 12 April 2017

FILEY SPORTS PROVISION PROJECT (cont)

Cty Cllr Cross stated that the school and land was on a 125 year lease to Ebor Academy which was the County Council's contribution to these facilities.

Standing Orders were re-instated at this point

After a prolonged discussion Cllr Wilkie made the following proposal which was seconded by Cllr Casey and unanimously supported by all members present.

RESOLVED : Further to Minute F048/017 Filey Town Council accepts the suggested ratio of 2:1 funding from Scarborough Borough Council for Phase 1 of the Filey Sports Provision Project and the Town Council agrees to provide a sum of £65k 'in principle' from council reserves towards Phase 1 of the project (Sports Hall) subject to the sum of £130k being agreed 'in principle' by Scarborough Borough Council and also subject to the receipt of a robust and sustainable project business plan being submitted by the Ebor Academy and being overseen by the Yorkshire Local Councils Association on behalf of the Town Council.

290/017

The 2 Ebor Academy representatives and a member of the public left at this point 8.20pm

TO RECEIVE ITEMS FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES WHICH REQUIRE FURTHER CONSIDERATION

Min. 133/017 Sale of Land Southdene

Members had previously been circulated with a copy of the response from Mazars, External Auditors stating that they would take the matter into account when they planned the audit of the Borough Council's 2016/17 accounts. Members suggested that a reply be sent stating that should they require any further information to assist them with their enquiries please contact the Town Council.

RESOLVED : That the response be welcomed and the reply sent as suggested.

291/017

Min. 157/017 Southdene Development

Members had previously been circulated with a copy of the response from the Scarborough Borough Council regarding confirmation of street naming which was to be Pavilion Close as requested by the Town Council but Apartments 1-9 will be called Carr Naze Apartments.

RESOLVED : That this information be duly noted.

292/017

Min. 223/017 Tree Management

Members had previously been circulated with an image of recently created viewpoint opposite the White Lodge Hotel as part of the Pilot Scheme which had been kindly provided by Boro Cllr Mike Cockerill for information.

RESOLVED : This be duly noted.

293/017

Min. 224/017 Vote of No Confidence

Members had previously been circulated with a copy of the letter of response from Mr J Dillon, Chief Executive and Cllr D Bastiman, Leader of Scarborough Borough Council stating that they did not consider a public meeting would be the most constructive means of achieving this aim and proposed that the Cabinet and Chief Executive meet with the Town Councillors informally in private to consider the issues raised and how the Town Council sees its own role in addressing the needs of its residents. Members commented that the Cabinet were elected as Ward Councillors to serve the electorate and therefore in the interests of openness and transparency the meeting should be recorded and filmed. Cllr Haxby also commented that the letters from both Whitby and the Town Council regarding the votes of no confidence had not been on any agenda of Cabinet meetings for discussion.

RESOLVED : That a letter be sent to Scarborough Borough Council Cabinet again requesting an open, public, recorded meeting in the interests of openness and transparency and as a duty to their electorate.

294/017

Ordinary Council Meeting 12 April 2017

TO RECEIVE ITEMS FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES WHICH MAY NOT REQUIRE FURTHER DISCUSSION

RESOLVED : It be noted that no items had been received. 295/017

MINUTES

Ordinary Council meeting held 8 March 2017

RESOLVED : That the Minutes of the above meeting, as circulated and taken as read, be and are hereby approved as a true and correct record of the proceedings thereat and Minutes 214/017 to 248/017 inclusive be accepted by the full Council and action be taken thereon as necessary. 296/017

Property meeting held 23 March 2017

RESOLVED : That the Minutes of the above meeting, as circulated and taken as read, be and are hereby approved as a true and correct record of the proceedings thereat and after due consideration made in respect of Minutes 254/017 and 255/017 that Minutes 249/017 to 257/017 inclusive be accepted by the full Council and action be taken thereon as necessary. 297/017

Planning Committee meeting held 27 March 2017

RESOLVED : That the Minutes of the above meeting, as circulated and taken as read, be and are hereby approved as a true and correct record of the proceedings thereat and Minutes 258/017 to 263/017 inclusive be accepted by the full Council and action be taken thereon as necessary. 298/017

Finance & General Purposes meeting held 30 March 2017

RESOLVED : That the Minutes of the above meeting, as circulated and taken as read, be and are hereby approved as a true and correct record of the proceedings thereat and after due consideration of the recommendations made in respect of Minutes F271/017, F272/017, F273/017, F274/017, F275/017 and F277/017 that Minutes F264/017 to F280/017 inclusive be accepted by the full Council and action be taken thereon as necessary. 299/017

REPORT OF WORKING PARTY MEETINGS

Filey Emergency Plan Working Party

Members had been circulated with a copy of the Report of the meeting held on 14 March 2017 which included a recommendation in respect of the purchase of defibrillator(s) which was to be discussed at agenda item 12. It was :

RESOLVED : That the Report of the meeting be accepted. 300/017

Filey Decorative Lighting Working Party

Members had been circulated with a copy of the Report of the meeting held on the 15 March 2017 and it was :

RESOLVED : That the Report of the meeting be accepted. 301/017

Filey Community and Police Group

Members had been circulated with a copy of the Report of the meeting held on the 22 March 2017 and it was :

RESOLVED : That the Report of the meeting be accepted. 302/017

COMMUNITY DEFIBRILLATOR(S)

Members were requested to consider the purchase of community defibrillator(s) at the Emergency Planning Working Party and were informed that the cost of one defibrillator with a cabinet would be £1,400 (with a 10 year warranty), plus ongoing costs every 2 years for replacement pads and a new battery every 4-5 years. Training for as many people in the community as wished could be given. Members would need to identify sites with an electricity supply in order to light the cabinet up.

Continued overleaf

Ordinary Council Meeting 12 April 2017

COMMUNITY DEFIBRILLATOR(S) (cont)

Once sited the defibrillators would be logged onto a mapping service by the Ambulance Service and accessed by dialling 999 and obtaining a code to open the cabinet. Members suggested that two be purchased, one for the town centre and one for the seafront. Cllr Haxby suggested one on the Coastguard Station and Cllr Casey was to make enquiries around the Murray Street area.

Standing Orders were suspended to permit Cllr Cross to speak

Cllr Cross stated that the Filey Junior School had a defibrillator and the one at the Evron Centre was to be sited on the outside of the building in due course.

Standing Orders were re-instated at this point

RESOLVED : That two defibrillators with cabinets be purchased from the Yorkshire Ambulance Service with the actual siting of these to be decided in due course.

303/017

FINANCE

RESOLVED : That members accepted the financial payment schedules for the following accounts and agreed to pay the amounts detailed thereon.

304/017

General Fund:	9 - 31 March 2017	£ 7,830.36
	1 - 12 April 2017	£ 14,817.57

REPORTS FROM COUNCILLORS ON OUTSIDE ORGANISATIONS

Yorkshire Coast Community Led Local Development Programme

A request had been received for a Town Council representative to sit on this Organisation and Cllr Wilkie volunteered.

RESOLVED : That Cllr Wilkie be the Town Council's representative on the above Outside Organisation.

305/017

NORTH YORKSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL

Report from County Councillor

Cty Cllr Cross had not submitted a written report this month due to him standing in the NYCC elections and in a period of purdah but could answer questions from members. Cllr Meek once again raised the matter of the newts and whether the permission had been received from the Environment Agency for the work on the footpath to be re-commenced and also the trees on Wharfedale which needed some attention. Cty Cllr Cross stated that he would chase both these outstanding issues. He was also informed that vehicles were frequently going the wrong way down Belle Vue Crescent as the signage needed to be improved.

RESOLVED : That the above information from Cty Cllr Cross be noted

306/017

Members had also been supplied with the feedback report from Mr A Santon, NYCC Highways following issues raised on the Spring Walkabout held on 1 March 2017. Cllr Meek commented that the need for refreshing the road markings on Station Avenue were to be added to the lining order for the area as he considered that these should have been on the list previously. With regard to Parking along Filey Seafront whereby members had suggested that the bays be removed so that it became just one long bay, Mr Santon stated that they would consider changing the road markings so it became one large bay as this would increase the efficiency of the parking provision along the Beach but were unable to change or introduce a Traffic Order to limit parking along The Beach as the area did not meet any of the required criteria.

RESOLVED : That the above information be duly noted.

307/017

Continued overleaf

Ordinary Council Meeting 12 April 2017

The Clerk informed members that a site meeting of members of the Property Committee had been held with Mr Richard Marr, NYCC Highways Manager regarding the two commemorative seats on Murray Street and he had stated that in his opinion they could remain in situ.

RESOLVED : That this information be noted.

308/017

SCARBOROUGH BOROUGH COUNCIL

Report from Borough Councillors

Borough Cllr Mike Cockerill had previously submitted a report to members of the Town Council which is attached at **Appendix 1**. With regard to the Feeding Seagulls item in the report Cllr Casey commented that a lady fed the seagulls at Country Park every morning. In respect of the No Confidence item in the report, Cllr Haxby stated that he was man enough to admit if he had made mistakes and humbly apologised but still considered that the minutes of the Scarborough Borough Council were confusing. Boro Cllr Cockerill did confirm that he had voted to borrow £6m for the demolition of the Futurist but had voted against the borrowing £9m for the Sands development. Cllr Haxby went on to state that the Borough Council had still not painted the wall of the former TIC on John Street and assets had been sold from under our feet. Whitby Town Council and ourselves had proposed a vote of no confidence and now UKIP and Labour members of the Borough Council were also proposing the same. Meetings and dialogue with the Borough Council had not worked but everyone cannot be wrong and the Cabinet right. Boro Cllr Cockerill stated that Yorwaste was closed by the County Council and not the Borough Council, there was no deal with Flamingo Land regarding the Futurist site. He went on to state that he agreed Filey did not get its proportional share of funding as in the years 2011 – 2016 Filey's spend per head had been £178, Scarborough's £229 and Whitby £430. He suggested a way forward may be to have an informal meeting first followed by a Council meeting.

Members enquired of Boro Cllr Cross as to whether the Borough Council were intending to hold an Extraordinary Meeting to discuss the Vote of No Confidence put forward by the political parties to which he commented that this was in debate at the present time.

RESOLVED : That the above information be duly noted and Boro Cllr Cockerill be thanked for his informative reports and further comments.

309/017

Dog Control Public Space Protection Order

Members had previously been circulated with a copy of the proposed order and a consultation form for completion. Comment was made that fenced off play areas should be included as prohibition areas, but there should be more people employed to enforce these.

Standing Orders were suspended for Boro Cllr Cockerill

Boro Cllr Cockerill stated that anyone could take photographic evidence etc and provide this to the Borough Council.

Standing Orders were re-instated at this point

RESOLVED : That the comment regarding fenced off play areas be submitted and members would also submit their own comments.

310/017

EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED : That Members of the press and public were requested to leave the Council Chamber at this point due to the following item of business being in relation to terms of negotiations for contracts.

311/017

The recording of the meeting was turned off at this point

Continued overleaf

TOWN CENTRE BUNTING

The Town Clerk informed members that she had had difficulty obtaining quotations for the erection of bunting as contractors needed to know the exact positioning and length of the bunting in order to assess the amount of time this would take to erect and dismantle. The Town Council's insurers would also require signed wayleaves from all property owners, method statements and risk assessments and proof the anchor fixings were sufficient and had been tested. A licence to span the highway would also need to be obtained from NYCC with all supporting evidence to assure them everything was in place. It had been suggested by the voluntary group who had undertaken this last year that only Murray Street have the bunting this year as other streets had caused them problems. A prolonged discussion took place following which Cllr Wilkie was to identify the buildings in Murray Street to ascertain which fixing points could be used or would need to be replaced and the cost implications of this as funding would have to be identified. After further discussion it was :

RESOLVED : That the erection of bunting in Murray Street only would not take place this year but actions be set in place for next year with a letter being sent to the group who had previously undertaken this explaining the reasons why this cannot be achieved.

312/017

The recording of the meeting re-commenced at this point

TOWN CLERK'S REPORT

Outstanding Items and Actions Log 2017 to date

Members had been circulated with a copy of the updated outstanding log which gave a potted history of any outstanding items and the Clerk went through these giving updates where necessary. It was

RESOLVED : That no further progress had been made on these items.

313/017

Diary Dates for Members

Members had been circulated with a list of various dates of meetings and events etc. during the forthcoming month and were requested to note these in their diaries. Members were reminded that they would have an opportunity to meet with the candidates for the new Town Clerk/RFO position and listen to their presentations and ask questions on the 4/5 May. It was:

RESOLVED : That these dates be duly noted.

314/017

Mayors Engagements

Members were circulated with the list of engagements for April and early May 2017.

RESOLVED : That the information and further comments be noted.

315/017

Yorkshire Local Councils Association

Members had previously been circulated with a copy of the March edition of the White Rose Update.

RESOLVED : That the contents of this publication be duly noted.

316/017

Filey Boundary Sign – Muston Road

Members were informed that an accident occurred on Muston Road on 6 April 2017 whereby a vehicle hit the Filey Boundary Stone and is damaged beyond repair, a claim was being progressed with the Town Council's insurers against the driver of the vehicle. As Cllr Casey had been on the scene he had taken a photograph of the accident and the Clerk was able to arrange prompt removal of all the masonry for storage. Mr Wilkinson, the Town Council's Health & Safety Risk Advisor also promptly attended and took photos and advised on health and safety matters to make the area safe. Cllr Casey commented that the Filey in Bloom Group had earlier planted the area up around this boundary sign and he was asked to request the Group submit their account in order that this could be included in the insurance claim.

RESOLVED : That the above information be duly noted and Cllr Casey be thanked for his prompt actions.

317/017

Ordinary Council Meeting 12 April 2017

TOWN CLERK'S REPORT (cont)

Bank Holidays

Members were informed that the office would be closed on Good Friday 14 April 2017 and Easter Monday 17 April 2017.

RESOLVED : That this information be noted. **318/017**

Grant Awards

Members had previously been circulated with a letter of thanks from St Oswald's Church in respect of their grant.

RESOLVED : That this letter of thanks be accepted. **319/017**

Reports on Items Raised at Public Question Time

The questions raised during Public Question Time at the last meeting were responded to at the meeting.

RESOLVED : That this be noted. **320/017**

REQUESTS TO OBTAIN OR PRESENT INFORMATION

RESOLVED : That no items were raised. **321/017**

Under Section 17 of the Crime & Disorder Act 1998 members considered that none of the above decisions, would impact on crime and disorder

The meeting closed at 9.45pm

Councillor Susan Bosomworth
Chairman & Town Mayor

MONTHLY STATEMENT from MJC

FEEDING SEAGULLS

The gentleman removing waste from commercial bins and litter bins has been verbally advised and has also been given a formal warning to cease this behaviour.

Should it continue then SBC officers will continue to work with the Borough Council's Safer Communities team to issue a Community Protection Notice.

However this individual has served a custodial sentence for this issue elsewhere, so there remains concern that the actions to date will stop him.

NO CONFIDENCE

Following the FTC letter explaining the "No Confidence" vote I have been able to provide the correct information to Cabinet colleagues and others in relation to some of the incorrect or irrelevant information stated during your meeting that considered and passed the "No Confidence" resolution.

Additionally, at your March meeting the suggestion was put forward that I had voted in support of an option for SBC to loan Benchmark £9 million to allow the construction of the Waterpark.

Following my challenge to the accuracy of that suggestion your meeting was informed that proof would be produced to substantiate the allegation.

To date I have not been shown any of this supposed evidence, most likely because none exists.

Whilst I am sure errors have been inadvertent, I consider it is necessary to provide correct information.

Consequently, see below where I am able to provide clear and irrefutable evidence of the correctness of my rebuttal challenge.

An extract from the formal Minutes of the Borough Council meeting, 9 September 2013 that clearly shows the Recorded Vote in regard to the option for SBC to provide the loan.

You will notice that my name is clearly recorded as voting against the loan, not in favour as stated at your meeting.

This documentation is available to see on the SBC website:

*At the The Sands - Waterpark Proposals
Meeting of Council, Monday, 9th September, 2013 2.00 pm (Item 15.)*

The Council considered a report by the Director of Business Support (Reference 13/307) which asked Council to consider two Options A and B concerning the Waterpark proposals and determine with which Option to proceed.

Members had previously had the opportunity to attend detailed presentations from Mr Duce, Benchmark regarding the Waterpark proposals and ask questions. Members also had the opportunity to attend separate detailed briefings given by the Director of Business Support and the Director of Legal and Democratic Services and ask any questions including those concerning the financial, legal and other implications of the proposals prior to the meeting. The briefings had been well received by Members as they provided very detailed explanations of the full financial and legal risks involved in progressing the proposals. Members thanked both Directors for their approach to ensuring that Members had a clear understanding of all the implications of the proposed deal.

The Council adjourned the meeting to allow a final presentation from Mr Roland Duce, Benchmark to take place and for Members to ask questions of Mr Duce only, following which Mr Duce left the Chamber prior to Members' commencing their debate.

The Leader, Councillor Fox on introducing the report, referred to negotiations with Mr Duce which took place after the report was published and advised of two amendments to the sub-recommendations to Option A to those printed in the report at the meeting.

Councillor Fox rose to propose Option A as amended which was duly seconded by Councillor Bastiman. Councillor Broadbent proposed Option B and this was duly seconded by Councillor Challen. Members were advised by the Director of Democratic and Legal Services that both Options were available as a choice and both Options could be kept open prior to voting. After a lengthy debate, in excess of 8 Members stood to request a recorded vote and Option A to agree to the proposal for facilitating the funding the construction of the Waterpark as amended was put to the vote.

For Option A as amended	Against Option A
Cllr A Abbott	Cllr J Armsby
Cllr G W Allanson	Cllr S P Bairstow
Cllr G A Backhouse (Mayor)	Cllr D L Billing
Cllr Mrs S E Backhouse	Cllr E Broadbent
Cllr D J Bastiman	Cllr C R Challen
Cllr Mrs L M Bastiman	Cllr W Chatt
Cllr D A Chance	Cllr Mrs D Clegg
Cllr G Coulson	Cllr Mrs D V Cluer
Cllr Ms M Donohue-Moncrieff	Cllr M J Cockerill
Cllr T W Fox	Cllr Ms T M Davy
Cllr S B Green	Cllr G Evans
Cllr C Haddington	Cllr J G Flinton
Cllr D C Jeffels	Cllr M Jay-Hanmer
Cllr A Jenkinson	Cllr Mrs J Jefferson
Cllr Miss J Kenyon	Cllr N K Murphy
Cllr Mrs H F Mallory	Cllr Ms R K Murphy
Cllr Mrs P Marsburg	Cllr Mrs A Robinson
Cllr Mrs P Marsden	Cllr S C Sharma
Cllr Mrs J E Mortimer	Cllr S Siddons
Cllr J Plant	Cllr M H Ward
Cllr P G Popple	Cllr B F Watson
Cllr E M Smith	Cllr J Zegstroo
Cllr W H Tindall	

RESOLVED that subject to the recommendations and conditions detailed in the report and as amended at the meeting, Option A to agree to the proposal for facilitating the funding of the construction of the Waterpark be approved as detailed in the Council's Restricted Minute Book.

Thus it can be seen that my challenge during your meeting was correct and fully justified as I voted against the proposal of which there is clear evidence above.

Cllr Haxby also stated that, in the time of Cllr Freda Coultas being Town Mayor, a motion of No Confidence had been suggested but not passed.

My recollection is that a vote of No Confidence was passed but it was in regard to the Head of Tourism at the time.

I totally support the right of anyone to have and express an opinion but would urge that people check the facts before making statements that cannot be substantiated.

Borough Councillor M J Cockerill